Appendix A


Background Information on Taxonomy of Programs (T.O.P.) Codes and Classification of Instructional Programs (CIP) Codes

The Chancellor’s Office designed the Taxonomy of Programs (T.O.P.), a system of numerical codes to categorize, collect and report information for instructional courses and programs, in 1979. The Classification of Instructional Programs (CIP) is the federal taxonomy that tracks fields of study and program completion activity nation-wide. It was originally developed for 4-year institutions by the US Department of Education’s National Center for Education Statistics (NCES) in 1980. In order to meet the federal requirement to report data using CIP, the Chancellor’s Office maintains a crosswalk table of the T.O.P. to CIP for the California community college system. 

The problem with the T.O.P. is that CIP 2010 has many more new, and more precise, classifications for new and evolving fields of study.  For example, computer and network security are now broken down to several specific CIPs, but the California community colleges combine all types of computer security into 0708.10. If colleges don’t know that’s the current T.O.P. code, then computer security courses could be categorized under any number of other T.O.P. codes. 

Other fields within the colleges can benefit from a clarification or update of T.O.P. codes used for the field, and it’s worth questioning whether or not the time is right to switch to CIP.  Physical Education would be an ideal candidate for review of existing T.O.P. codes to see if revision is necessary while at the same time, determine if a conversion to CIP will provide greater assistance for Physical Education faculty and curriculum committees in identifying coursework.  A pilot group of disciplines may give the system good information about the time and effort required to make a conversion.

The last update to this crosswalk was completed in 2000 and is included as Appendix B in the Taxonomy of Programs, 6th Edition. The crosswalk of the T.O.P. 6th edition to the 2010 CIP is available on the Chancellor’s Office web site under Divisions > Academic Affairs, with a link under What’s New:

http://www.cccco.edu/ChancellorsOffice/Divisions/AcademicAffairs/tabid/229/Default.aspx
